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– The “Water Appendix” ! 

 

 
Without its waters & wells The Parish of Lyonshall 

could not have existed since before 984 AD. 
 
The presence of ‘drinking’ water from springs and wells 
allowed our ancestors to build the Castle and the Church on 
the high ground near the moderately dry routes that led from 
Hereford into Wales, and to build homes at “Holme Marsh”: 

“The Island in the bog”. 
 
Over time most of the landowning families built their big 
houses on higher ground also – e.g. ‘Penrhos Court’, ‘Castle 
Weir’, ‘Lynhales’ [aka “The Moor ”], ‘Sherriff’s’ and ‘The 
Whittern’, for example – leaving what is now the village 
centre to be occupied by the trades people, craftsmen, farmers 
and publicans, some of whom had access to a private well in 
their own cellars or gardens (as at ‘The Old Maidenhead’ Inn) 
and others, many other residents probably relied on a “village 
pump” or a bucket taken to the nearest pond, stream or brook.  
 
The central village roads were ‘rutted tracks’ [now the A 480 
& the C 1031 and no doubt they were very muddy and prone to 
flooding, hence the stone steps up to the doors of some of the 
older low-lying buildings such as ‘The George’ and ‘The Corner 
House’, and the fact that many cottages such as ‘The Howe’ and 
the three Wildwood’ cottages were built several feet above the 
road. There was once a wooden bridge over ‘The Curl Brook’ 
recorded in the centre of Lyonshall Village in 1679 AD. 
 
From Norman to modern times [1090 to 2020] - Lyonshall has 
looked after its own water supply. ‘The Castle’ had its own 
moat (spring fed) in 1090 AD and The Monks had their “Lady 
Well” to encourage pilgrims. In the 12th century they enhanced 
and dammed the natural pool which is now ‘The Upper Fishpool’ 
(for breeding perch and bream, ducks and geese) to feed the 
monks from ‘The Ovals’ and The Parish Church and the gentry, 
the farmers and the peasantry on Fridays and “Religious 
fasting days”.  
 
Later, ponds were built to make iron-bound wheels, dams were 
raised and in some cases pumps were installed to provide 
drinking water for both people and their livestock. The 
remnants of carefully-constructed ramps to allow access for 
cattle and heavy horses in harness can still be seen in some 
cases.  And by the Victorian era some ponds were created and 
maintained principally for their “ornamental value”, such as 
the Tramway Pool – which was made long after ‘The Tramway’ had 
disappeared - replaced by The Kington to Eardisley Railway.  
 
The 19th and early 20th Centuries saw the installation of 
ceramic land drains to remove surface water; many of these 
have been broken due to age and under the pressure of modern 
agricultural machinery.  
 
They also saw the introduction of piped domestic water 
supplies (initially largely thanks to The Burgoyne Family). 
 
 
 



“The Mains” water supply was an innovation as were the modern 
replacements for the “earth closets” and “the cesspits”, The 
“Septic Tanks”, from which partially treated and cleaner water 
seeped originally into the surrounding farmland.  Later 
developments brought the Lyonshall sewage treatment works near 
‘Bryncurl’ which are, of course, at the lowest lying point in 
the area by The Curl Brook. These drainage systems are being 
upgraded currently but all “new builds” in Lyonshall must rely 
still on their own ‘sewage’ systems until the new works have 
been completed. 
 
So far - so good.  Although our underground springs, streams, 
brooks and pools and The Curl Brook and River Arrow into which 
they eventually flow no longer serve the same purposes as they 
once did, they are still critical for much of our local 
wildlife and have a small part to play in combating flooding 
and the water pollution problems which currently beset us.  
Because (as is easily forgotten) you can’t switch off 
naturally rising or flowing water ...Water has to go 
somewhere.  It can be diverted through channels, piped 
underground, restrained in dams or blocked from entering your 

building but it has to ultimately find an outlet – “Downhill ” ! 
 
I was reminded of this in recent concerns about drainage at 
Holme Marsh, the manifestation of underground water at the 
extension to ‘The George’, the silting up of The Upper 
Fishpool and adjacent ditches, frequent flooding in The 
Village centre and the ongoing pollution into the Rivers Lugg 
& Wye.  Each of these problems could be solved in isolation 
but in reality they all interlink in a very complex network.  
 

Lyonshall Parish will no doubt play its part in short-
term water management but it may be a long time before an 
effective Herefordshire County wide water management programme 
is agreed and implemented by ‘The Government’ on our behalves.  
 
I shall have to curb my impatience as we are assured that it’s  

all in hand at last.☺ 
 

 
Springs, Pools and Wells around Lyonshall Village. 


